MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE 
NEW ORLEANS CITY PARK IMPROVEMENT ASSOCIATION

A meeting of the Board of Commissioners was called to order Tuesday, November 27, 2012 at 
4:00 p.m. by President Lupo. The meeting was held in the Administration Building.

PRESENT:
Commissioners Brooks, Chase, Clarkson, DeBlieux, Fernandez, Fierke, Giffin, Hales, Hoffman, Johnson, Katz,  Laborde, LaFranca, LeGrand, Lupo, McKay, McKeithen, Palumbo, Pappalardo, Payton, Pettus,  Schoen and Shreves       
ABSENT:
Commissioners Bingler, Brennan, Brown, Farnet, Guidry, Powell, Romig, Slone, Sloss, Tregre and Vesich   
STAFF:
Bob Becker, Rob DeViney, Kevin Cox, John Hopper, Julie LaCour and Denise Joubert
GUESTS:
Susan Hess, Trevor Haynes, Paul Masinter, Leslie Kramer, Mike Rodrigue, Trey Iles, J.T. Hannan, Gerry Barousse, Kimberly Ziblich and Susan Baxter   
President Lupo welcomed everyone. 

Chief Executive officer Becker reported the Park applied for a Marketing grant from BP and was granted $400,000 over the next two years.  Becker acknowledged Linzey Powers, Kevin Cox and John Hopper for their efforts in receiving the grant.
Chief Administrating Officer George Parker introduced Kathy Ellis who has been hired as the Human Resource Director for the Park.

President Lupo introduced Leslie Kramer the operator of Equest Farms who presented the Park with a check for $35,000 from Tails but no Black Tie, the fund raising event held at the stables. President Lupo thanked Kramer for the donation and all her work on the event. Lupo also stated he was happy to have the new lease signed and excited about the cover over the  new riding rink. The grand opening for the riding rink will be March 16, 2013 which is also the date for Tails but no Black Tie event.  The Covered Rink project is estimated to cost approximately $800,000. Equest currently has $350,000 dedicated funds towards the covered rink; Leslie and family members will donate an additional $300,000 for the completion of the rink.  

The October minutes were approved.
President Lupo introduced Kimberly Ziblich, co-chair for Lark in the Park, which is scheduled for March 15, 2013. Ziblich updated the Board on the activities planned for the event. Ziblich reported the theme for the event is “Cabana Nights”, with the funds dedicated toward the Cabana Plaza in the Splash Park. Ziblich thanked Capital One for $25,000 donation and indicated she would like 100% Board participation for the event. 
The President called upon Chief Executive Officer Becker to give an overview of the City Park Golf Complex (the “Golf Complex”) and a proposed Cooperative Endeavor Agreement (“CEA”) between the City Park Improvement Association (“CPIA”) and the Bayou District Foundation (“BDF”) for the development and construction of the Golf Complex.

Becker recapped the history of CPIA's efforts to improve the Golf Complex, which began prior to Hurricane Katrina with the development and adoption of the City Park 2018 Master Plan. Funding was requested from the State Capital Outlay Bill to begin the golf improvements, which were estimated at that time to total approximately Twenty Million Dollars ($20,000,000). After City Park experienced extensive damage caused by Hurricane Katrina, it became clear that additional capital would be needed for the planned improvements in addition to the Capital Outlay funds and the damage claim funds coming from FEMA. CPIA then sought to issue a Request for Proposals (“RFP”) to seek the additional capital. The Attorney General reviewed the RFP and suggested that it also include a request for management services for the Golf Complex. The RFP was revised and issued. Three proposals were received, and the BDF’s proposal was selected as most responsive.

The BDF’s proposal contributed Eight Million Nine Hundred Thousand Dollars ($8,900,000) of capital (including in-kind goods and services), plus management services for the entire Golf Complex. After receiving the proposal, CPIA engaged extensive legal and economic experts to evaluate the proposal and analyze the economic potential of the Golf Complex, which after its development would include two 18-hole golf courses, a driving range, clubhouse and associated facilities, as opposed to the four golf courses City Park operated prior to Hurricane Katrina.

Becker then outlined the agreements that will be necessary to enter into the relationship with the BDF contemplated by the RFP and the BDF proposal. These include a CEA, which outlines the basic business relationship between the parties, a Management Agreement, which specifically details how the Golf Complex is to be managed, and an Operating Agreement, which shall be entered into by and between the BDF, as manager of the Golf Complex, and PGA Golf Course Properties, Inc., as the initial operator of the Golf Complex, and sets forth the operational for the Golf Complex. The Operating Agreement shall be approved by CPIA prior to its execution.

Becker also indicated that during the current negotiation process the design of the new 18- hole golf course has been underway by the State. The State's consultants, Torre Design and Reese Jones Golf, have been assisted by the PGA in the preparation of these plans.

Becker indicated that the Management Report outlined this process in further detail, but the basic terms of the CEA included a term of 35 years, a contribution of Eight Million Nine Hundred Thousand ($8,900,000) of capital (including in-kind goods and services) by the BDF, an allocation of the Net Operating Income (“NOI”) of 75% to CPIA and 25% to the BDF of the first $1,150,000 of NOI with any amount of NOI received in excess be allocated 55% to CPIA and 45% to the BDF.

Tom Fierke asked about the return of contribution of the Management Fee, and Becker indicated that the operator will be paid a Management Fee equal to four percent (4%) of Gross Revenues earned each fiscal year for the operation of the Golf Complex, which is similar to the arrangement CPIA currently has with Billy Casper Golf. As contemplated by the BDF proposal and as stated in the CEA, the operator will contribute seventy-five percent (75%) of its Management Fee (or three percent (3%) of Gross Revenues) for capital improvements in the Golf Complex.

Gerry Schoen asked Mr. Gerry Barousse, a representative of the BDF who had previously made a public comment, what the schedule will be for the implementation of the new golf course.  Mr. Barousse indicated that depending on when the State released the plans for bidding, the new golf course would open in either 2014 or 2015.

President Lupo thanked members of the Golf Committee, the Executive Committee, staff, and the BDF for their efforts pertaining to the Golf Complex, and asked if there were any further public comments.

Becker then indicated that City Park Management concurred with the recommendations of the Golf Committee and the Executive Committee, which recommended that the Board of Commissioners of CPIA approve the proposed CEA in substantially the form presented, with such changes, amendments and modifications as may be agreed upon by the Chief Executive Officer of New Orleans City Park and the President of CPIA, provided that the value of the BDF contributions be verified by said Chief Executive Officer and President and further provided that the CEA not be executed until the Board of Commissioners of CPIA approves the Management Agreement between CPIA and the BDF.

Karen DeBlieux moved to approve the proposed CEA in substantially the form presented, with such changes, amendments and modifications as may be agreed upon by the Chief Executive Officer of New Orleans City Park and the President of CPIA, provided that the value of the BDF contributions be verified by said Chief Executive Officer and President and further provided that the CEA not be executed until the Board of Commissioners of CPIA approves the Management Agreement between CPIA and the BDF, as recommended by City Park Management, the Golf Committee and the Executive Committee. William Hoffman seconded the motion.

The President called the vote, the result of which was unanimous in favor.

In his Management Report, Chief Executive Officer Becker reported operating results for October were slightly below budget, mainly due to the expenses associated with the recovery from Hurricane Isaac as well as the storm’s impact of closing facilities. While a large portion of storm related expenses will be recovered by FEMA, the Park had to pay these costs out of pocket and wait for reimbursement. The first weekend of Celebration in the Oaks was very successful; attendance was doubled from last year. 
Becker reported there was one fatality on the grounds at Voodoo Festival due to a drug overdose. This was the first fatality in fourteen years at the event. Staff has met with the promoter to discuss the incident and the security plans for next year. There were no issues associated with on-site camping for the event. 
Committee Report:
A&E – Becker updated the Board on various projects in the Park. The Festival Grounds is near completion and dedication of the project is tentatively scheduled for December 17th. Miniature Golf project is behind schedule but is expected to be complete by the projected date.  A section of tent fabric has been replaced with glass at the Arbor Room.
Athletics – Commissioner Andrea LeGrand reported Commissioner Edgar Chase was voted Alumnus of the year for Jesuit.
Golf – See above Report 
Development – Susan Hess reported sponsorship has been secured for thirty-six holes of Miniature Golf and also the naming rights of the 2nd course. The 1st course is named for the Stanley Ray Foundation and the 2nd course for FNBC Bank.

Finance – No Report
Special Events/CITO – No Report
Horticulture and Grounds – Commissioner Jane Brooks updated the Board on various projects.          The committee discussed the maintenance program to be put in place when Miniature Golf opens. The soccer fields at the Festival Grounds fields are being sodded with Rye grass. Bayou Tree has completed work on raising tree canopy and removing poison ivy. The Committee is working on developing policies for the Festival Grounds to prevent damage during events.
NOMA – Paul Masinter reported Odyssey Ball was very successful.
Nominating – The Board voted unanimously to elect Bill Hoffman, President, Robert Lupo, Past President, Edmund Schrenk, Vice-President; Ronnie Slone, Vice-President; Karen DeBlieux, Vice-President; Larry Katz, Treasurer; and Jackie Shreves, Secretary. The Board also voted unanimously to elect Errol Laborde for a second four- year term and Susan Hess to one open-At Large positions. President Lupo thanked Katz and the committee for their efforts.  
Legal – The committee is reviewing on-going legal issues.
Public Relations – No Report
Tennis – Commissioner Errol Laborde reported the Park will host a tennis tournament in conjunction with the New Orleans Bowl.
Friends of City Park – Commissioner Dessa Giffin reported Friends is awaiting delivery of the new train with proceeds from Martini Madness and Ghost in the Oaks. 

Dog Park – Commissioner Jackie Shreves reported the Dog Park generated over $100,000 in revenue for the fiscal year.  101 Donations is scheduled for August, 2013. 
New Business:   Councilwoman Jackie Clarkson thanked Commissioner Larry Katz and the Board for bringing Morning Call to the Park.  

Public comment was then invited; there was no public comment
The meeting was adjourned at 5:20 p.m. The next meeting is scheduled Tuesday, December 18, 2012 at 4:00 pm.      
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